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MINUTES

TAX INCREMENT FINANCE COMMITTEE

April 17, 2007

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Malcom Chapman, Ron Kroeger, David Janak, Bob DeMersseman, Marcia Elkins, Jim Preston, Joel Landeen
OTHERS PRESENT:
Steve Zandstra, Hani Shafai, Mike Stanley, Ray Elliott, Larry Kostaneski, Bob Rothermel, Joe Muth, Doug Sperlich, Kale NaBoe, Tom Johnson, Bill Okrepkie, Peter Anderson, Pauline Sumption, Karen Bulman, Sharlene Mitchell

Call to Order

Elkins called the meeting to order at 11:34 a.m. with a brief introduction of those in attendance.

Minnesota Street Road Project (07TIF003; 07TIF009)
In response to a question from Elkins, Zandstra and Elliott agreed to allow both applicants to be in attendance for the Minnesota Street Road Project Tax Increment Financing discussion.

Elkins reviewed the previous Committee direction requesting that the applicants provide a revised joint project cost spreadsheet and clarify the repayment structure.  She noted that staff had reviewed different information from the two parties and asked if there was agreement between the two developers.
Discussion followed regarding the project costs proposals submitted by Elks Country Estates and Plum Creek Subdivision and the Developer Agreement repayment structure.

Kroeger moved, Preston seconded and carried unanimously to move the Minnesota Street Road Project request to the end of the agenda to allow the applicants the opportunity to meet in another room to determine if they could come to an agreement on the proposed project costs and repayment schedule.
Zandstra, Shafai, Stanley, Elliott, Kostaneski and Rothermel left the meeting at this time.  Muth, Sperlich and NaBoe entered the meeting at this time.
Mall Ridge Lift Station Revision Request TID #55
Bulman provided a brief review of the request to revise the Mall Ridge Lift Station Tax Increment District #55 to fund the Brookfield Subdivision drainage improvements.  Bulman indicated that final project costs have not been submitted for the approved project costs noting that revision of the current funding allocation and repayment structure would require the approval by the Freeland Meadows LLC.  Bulman stated that a portion of the proposed drainage improvements may lie outside the existing Tax Increment District boundary and would therefore not be eligible for reimbursement.

NaBoe addressed the improvements required to address the Brookfield Subdivision drainage flows and the resulting impact on Colbalt Drive.  Discussion followed regarding the level of commercial development within the District boundaries.
In response to a question, Sperlich indicated that the applicant was not aware the Brookfield Subdivision had been incorporated into a Tax Increment District noting their request is to amend the District in order to address regional drainage improvements.  Sperlich emphasized that the request is to utilize only those funds that would be available after finalization of the Freeland Meadows project costs.

Discussion followed regarding the proposed improvements that would be located within the existing District boundaries.  Sperlich indicated that they would be willing to provide a list of the specific costs of the portion of the improvements located within the Tax Increment District boundaries.  
Chapman entered the meeting at this time.

In response to a question from Johnson, Bulman indicated that the financing costs are subject to the final project costs which have not been submitted at this time.  In response to a question from Anderson, Elkins clarified that the final Freeland Meadows project costs are required in order to determine if there is funding available for reallocation.  Elkins advised the Committee that Freeland Meadows has indicated that they do not support reallocation of the District funding but would support creation of an overlapping Tax Increment District.
In response to a question from Elkins, Sperlich indicated that he would provide a detailed project pro-forma.  Muth indicated that six to twelve lots within the development would be sold to the Teton Coalition for affordable housing.  Chapman complemented Muth on his efforts to provide affordable housing and recommended creating an overlapping District or postponing the request until the final project costs are submitted.  

Discussion followed regarding the cost of lots within the development.  Landeen indicated that it is the opinion of the City Attorney’s Office that the property does not meet the “blight” requirement noting that reallocation of project funds at this time would be premature.
Discussion followed regarding project elements that would be eligible for Tax Increment District funding, the projected timeline for submission of the Freeland Meadows final project costs and the cost of lots within the project.
Preston moved, Janak seconded and carried unanimously to continue the Mall Ridge Lift Station Revision TID #55 project request to July 10, 2007 at 11:30 a.m. to allow for submission of the final costs for the approved project, and for the submission of a detailed pro-forma as well as revised project costs reflecting only those elements within the District boundaries.
Discussion followed regarding the proposed revision of the District funding and creation of an overlapping District.

Muth, Sperlich and NaBoe left the meeting at this time.  

Minnesota Street Road Project (cont)

Discussion continued regarding the submission of project costs, the timing for construction of Minnesota Street, the inclusion of administrative and legal fees in the project costs, the options for repayment, the secondary access requirements and the lack of developer’s response to the Committee to bring back a single project plan and or agreement on the distribution of funds.
Zandstra, Shafai, Stanley, Elliott, Kostaneski and Rothermel re-entered the meeting at this time.  

Shafai presented the revised project costs and Developer Agreement repayment structure indicating that the two parties were in agreement.  Discussion followed regarding the inclusion of Administrative and Legal fees and irrigation ditch in the project costs, the ability of the project as present to comply with the twenty year repayment requirement and the projected timetable for the completion of Minnesota Street.
In response to a question from Okrepkie, Landeen indicated that completion dates have been incorporated into Developer Agreements to insure that project elements are completed in a timely manner. 
Discussion followed regarding clarification of the costs to be included in the Legal and Administrative fees.  In response to a question from DeMersseman, Elkins indicated that the Committee could recommend that costs incurred prior to the creation of the District are not reimbursable.  Discussion continued.
Preston moved to recommend approval of the Minnesota Street Road Project Tax Increment District in the amount of $10,361,200 including the irrigation pipe and excluding all Administrative and Legal costs with blight defined as the lack of a secondary access and with compliance of the following program criteria:

Mandatory Criteria:


1.
The project must be located within a proposed district in which a minimum of twenty-five percent (25%) of the area of the District is determined to be "blighted".  For the purposes of TIF, a "blighted area" is defined as:


B.
An area that substantially impairs or arrests the sound growth of the municipality, retards the provision of adequate housing accommodations, or constitutes an economic or social liability and is a menace to the public health, safety, or morals, or welfare as a result of substandard, unsafe or deteriorating development.


2.
The project must comply with the adopted Comprehensive Plan and all other appropriate plans and regulations.


3.
The use of TIF for the project will not result in the net loss of pre-existing tax revenues to the City and other taxing jurisdictions.


Additional Criteria:


1.
The project must demonstrate that it is not economically feasible without the use of TIF.  In addition, if the project has site alternatives, the proposal must demonstrate that it would not occur in Rapid City without TIF.


2.
The project will eliminate actual or potential hazard to the public.  Hazards may include condemned or unsafe buildings, sites, or structures.


Discretionary Criteria:


2.
All TIF proceeds are used for the construction of public improvements.
Kroeger seconded the motion.
Elliott requested that the Committee reconsider the exclusion of the Administration Fees.

The motion to recommend approval of the Minnesota Street Road Project Tax Increment District was approved with Kroeger, Janak, DeMersseman and Preston voting Yes and Chapman and Landeen voting No.

Approval of Minutes
Kroeger moved, DeMersseman seconded and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of the April 3, 2007 meeting.

Other Business

In response to a request from Elkins, the Committee scheduled a meeting for Friday, April 27, 2007 at 11:30 a.m.

Adjourn

There be no further business the meeting was adjourned at 1:01 p.m.

